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Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors
M I N U T E S

Sunday, January 16, 2005
2:00 p.m. – 5:00 p.m.

Memorial Park
Santa Monica, California

	Members Present:
David Avila, Laura Avery, Vince Bernard, Scott Beylik, Harry Brown-Hiegel, Romeo Coleman, Armando Garcia, Mary Hillebrecht, Phil McGrath, Tim Monahan, Dennis Peitso, Bob Polito, Jeanne Stehly, Polly Ward, Alex Weiser

	Members Excused:
Tom Archibald, Gene Etheridge, Gail Zannon

	Also Present:
Howell Tumlin, Stacy Brown, Anne Epstein, 


Item 1.
Call To Order

Laura Avery called the regular meeting of the Southland Farmers’ Market Association Board of Directors to order at 2:10 p.m. in the Community Room at Memorial Park, 1401 Olympic Blvd. Santa Monica, California.

Item 2.
Roll Call

Howell conducted a roll call of the Southland Board members. A quorum was present.

Item 3.
Approval of Agenda

The agenda was presented.  A MOTION was MADE, SECONDED and CARRIED to AMEND the agenda to add a report by Harry Brown-Hiegel regarding his meeting with the Secretary of Agriculture.  A Motion was MADE, SECONDED and CARRIED to APPROVE the agenda as amended.

Item 3.5
Approval of Minutes

a. Minutes of the July 18, 2004 meeting of the Board of Directors were submitted for approval.  A MOTION was MADE, SECONDED and CARRIED to approve the minutes of the July 18, 2004 meeting as submitted.

b. Minutes of the October 17, 2004 meeting of the Board of Directors were submitted for approval.  A MOTION was MADE, SECONDED and CARRIED to approve the minutes of the October 17, 2004 meeting as submitted.

Item 4.
Committee Reports

a. Certified Farmers’ Market Advisory Committee – Mary Hillebrecht reported that the Certified Farmers’ Market Advisory Committee continues to work on the issue of value-added products and controlling what is sold in the immediate vicinity of a farmers’ market. The Committee elected Fred Elrott as the new Committee Chair only to learn afterwards that he is alternate member of the Committee and therefore not eligible to serve as an officer.  The Committee will need to elect a new Chair at its next meeting.  Mary asked the Board members to look at the minutes of the CFMAC meetings on the CDFA webpage and become involved in the discussions of the Committee.  We need you to be aware of our efforts to provide guidance to market managers.  The Committee needs to hear more from growers

b. Executive Committee – Laura Avery reported that the Committee met on November 9, 2004 and January 5, 2005.  The Committee authorized the Executive Director to submit proposals to create and operate certified farmers’ markets in Brentwood, Fontana and Inglewood.  The Committee wants to know how growers feel about this new direction for Southland. The Committee reviewed the latest developments with regard to the Studio City Farmers’ Market and approved a response to the market’s most recent offer for settlement. It was the Committee decision to post an offer of acreage available for tillage from a private party on the Southland website.  Finally, the Committee learned about the results of the most recent grower audits at the Santa Monica Farmers’ Market.   

c. Annual Meeting Committee – Polly Ward reported that the Annual Meeting will take place on April 17, 2005 from 2:30 – 5:30 at CBS Studios. They are still negotiating with Carla’s Café regarding the menu.  The budget is tight, but she feels that they can manage within its constraints. The Committee needs volunteers to arrive early to welcome guests. Tim, Jeanne, Scott and Romeo volunteered to host attendees. Howell will recruit a speaker for the meeting.  Howell and Laura will also speak on the new developments in Southland.  The Committee is looking for sponsors to provide funding or products for the meeting.  Everyone must make a reservation to get onto the Studio grounds. 

Item 5.
Executive Director’s Report

Howell reported last summer the Board decided that the Association’s future requires it to move in three new directions.  First, the Board decided that Southland should operate farmers’ markets.  Secondly, the Board decided to create nine new categories of membership.  This project requires that we have the means to service these new memberships. Finally, the Board decided to create a new 501(c)(3) foundation, which we have done.  Most of our energies have been focused on opening new markets.  The staff has reduced its compensation by 20% in the interim because of the winter cash flow shortages. The challenge we have is to open new markets while having the revenues to continue our work as an Association. 

Item 6. Staff Reports

a. Proposals to Open New Certified Farmers’ Market – Southland is in discussions with several governmental bodies and non-profit organizations that would like the Association to create and operate a certified farmers’ market at their locations.  We have had meetings with the Los Angeles Unified School District, Kaiser Permanente, the City of Inglewood and a mall owner in Brentwood.  We have found a location for a new market on the Westside, and are looking it as a possibility.  No commitments have been made, but proposals have been prepared and submitted.  We will know more about these opportunities in the coming weeks.  The Executive Committee decided to have a discussion with the Board about the implications of these proposals.

b. Studio City Farmers’ Market Update – the Board of the Studio City Farmers’ Market have refused to pay membership fees since June 2004.  They are not responding to our requests for information about the alleged overpayments to Southland for crafters.  Howell has been in touch with the Studio City Chamber of Commerce which operates the market.  Small claims court cases have been filed and will be heard this month. Laura and Howell met with representatives of the market in December, but we were unable to resolve the fee issues.  Southland proposed to regard the overpayment by the market and fees owed since June as equivalent.  They responded that they would accept this offer.  They continued to claim that they have had a vote of the growers and are leaving the Association.  The vote was taken without Southland’s knowledge or participation.  We have refused to recognize the vote, but have agreed to have the League of Women Voters conduct a vote.  

The Board responded by acknowledging the integrity of Polly Ward during this difficult period.  She has our support and thanks for all that she has done for Southland and the growers in the market.

c. Buy California Campaign Grant Report – Howell reported that the grant has been completed successfully.  CDFA completed a desk audit of the grant, and all funds have been disbursed.  

d. Southland-Santa Monica Audit Program – Laura reported that the Audit program has begun.  She and Howell visit the market and meet with a selected grower.  We photograph and document the products they are selling.  We then visit the farm of the grower before the next market day to verify that the grower has the product in production at the farm.  The first audits were conducted in December.  Polito Family Farms and Zamora Farms were selected.  The audit process went smoothly.  We visited Bob Polito’s farm and were given a tour of the production sites.  The audit of Zamora Farms was a surprise.  Zamora left the market as soon as they learned of the audit and have not been seen since. They will not be allowed to return to the market until they complete the audit. We will audit two growers each month.  

7. Southland’s Future – Operating New Markets in Los Angeles?

     The Board discussed the issues that arise for farmers in opening more farmers’ markets

     The generally opinion was that opening new markets was both an opportunity and a threat to growers.  Opening a market near an existing market is a threat; opening markets in new areas is an opportunity.  If the markets are small and located in underserved areas, they will be welcomed.  There could be opportunities to sell to schools or hospitals for their cafeterias. It is important for Southland to lead in the developing new markets that are well managed because they are going to be opened anyway.  Some said that Southland should run the larger markets and run them well.  It is important that we not start markets only to lose them to other managers.  Markets at schools could open entirely new markets. Southland must have a clear procedure for grower selection to avoid hard feelings by some growers.  

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:30 PM.
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